
Notice:  As authorized by RCW 42.30.110, the Board may meet in Executive Session to review the qualifications of applicants for 

public employment, to review the performance of public employees (RCW 42.30.110 (g), to discuss with legal counsel potential 

litigation (RCW 42.30.1100 (1)(I), and to discuss contract negotiations as authorized by RCW 42.30.140 (4)(a). 

 
 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS’ REGULAR MEETING 

Monday, September 28, 2020 

7:00 pm  

1100 W Clark St, Connell, WA  99326 
 

 

AGENDA 

 

1. CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE 

 

2. SET AGENDA – ACTION 

 

3. RECOGNITION OF VISITORS 

 

4. REPORTS 

A. Maintenance/Facilities Report 

B. Business Manager Reports 

C. Board of Director Reports 

D. Superintendent Report 

 

5. GENERAL DISCUSSION ITEMS 

A. CHS Student Early Graduation Request - ACTION 

B. School Board Student Representative 

C. 2020-21 School Year Update 

D. Calendar of Events 

 

6. CONSENT AGENDA - ACTION 

A. Board Minutes – September 14, 2020 

B. Business Reports 

i. Accounts Payable 

ii. Payroll 

 

7. PERSONNEL - ACTION 

 

8. ADJOURN 
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MINUTES 

NORTH FRANKLIN SCHOOL DISTRICT 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

September 14, 2020 

7:00 pm 

District Office Boardroom 
 

 

1. CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE 

The meeting was called to order by Chair Utecht at 7:00 pm with Mr. Fox, Mrs. Hailey, Ms. 

Chamberlain and Mr. Jacobs present.  Mrs. Walker, Mrs. Booker and Mrs. Sital joined the 

meeting via Zoom. 

   

2. SET AGENDA – ACTION 

Mrs. Hailey moved, Mrs. Hailey seconded, to approve the agenda as presented.  Motion 

passed. 

 

3. RECOGNITION OF VISITORS 

Chair Utecht welcomed those in attendance. 

 

4. REPORTS 

A. Elementary and Secondary School Reports 

Basin City Elementary 

Mrs. Flatau reported that in-person instruction for kindergarten was supposed to start this 

week, but has been delayed due to the smoke and bad air quality.  She reported that 

students grades 3-6 all have devices to use at home.  Overall the year has gone well and 

kids are engaging much better than in the spring.  Having special education students on 

site has provided a great opportunity to work through the issues with meeting the safety 

and health requirements.  Staff have put a lot of time planning for hybrid in person 

instruction so they will be ready for that pivot the beginning of October.  The theme for 

the school this year is making lemonade out of lemons.  Mrs. Flatau commended her staff 

for their positivity and good attitude during these difficult times. 

 

Connell Elementary 

Mrs. Garza reported that enrollment started out in a decline with many students 

transferring to homeschool or virtual academy.  But, it is slowly increasing as school has 

started.  She also reported that the conference week went very well with 100% 

attendance.  She also reported that for the first week of virtual instruction they had 98% 

attendance and they are working on increasing that to 100%.  Last week special education 

students were welcomed to in person instruction and it went very well.  She also reported 

that in person learning this week was put on hold due to spoke but it gave an opportunity 

to try out distance learning with the special education students and it went well.  Mrs. 

Garza shared that the school looks much different than in previous years as furniture and 

equipment has been moved to make as much space as possible for students in the 

classrooms and extra spaces that can be used for students to meet. 

 

Mesa Elementary 

Mrs. Morrill reported that orientation week went well and special education students 

attending last week also went well.  She shared that Mr. Jackson will be helping with 

social studies instruction and he is also talking with students with how to read books 

online.  Mrs. Morrill also shared that Mr. Kimball, school counselor, has joined Mesa 

Elementary this year and they are looking forward to having him there.  This week ELL 

students are invited for in-person instruction and next week will be special education 
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students.  She also shared that they will be working towards hybrid in person instruction 

for all students and they are working hard to help alleviate concerns with parents about 

safety and student health.  Mrs. Morrill also shared that they received new mats, funded 

by the parent group, in the gym, along with a new paint job, and it looks amazing.  

 

Connell High School 

Mr. Walker reported that the start to the school has gone well with over 90% attendance.  

He commended his leadership team for working on a plan for virtual and hybrid learning.  

He also shared that they worked hard with the junior high staff to make sure there was 

consistency with OJH and CHS.  He spoke about the four parent zoom meetings that took 

place to provide information to parents about what the start to the school year would look 

like.  He commended the staff for their willingness to support newer teachers, long term 

subs and those who may not be as tech savvy.  The plan was to bring high risk students in 

for in-person instruction this week, but has been put on hold because of the smoke and 

bad air quality.  Tri-Tech students are working on line as well and teachers are working 

well with the students to make sure there is an opportunity to see recorded lessons if there 

is a conflict.   Mr. Walker shared that there is an increase of running start students from 

about 25 to the normal 50.  They are continuing to work on developing information to 

provide students and parents on what to expect when they return to CHS.  Mr. Walker 

commended his staff for the good job they have done preparing for this year. 

 

Olds Junior High 

Mr. Fox reciprocated many of the things that Mr. Walker shared with working together 

with leadership and administration to put together a unified structure, including parent 

nights and orientation week.  He shared that orientation provided a great opportunity to 

walk parents and students through the process and to practice what it would look like to 

log into google meets and to help them to understand and answer questions.  Attendance 

at OJH has been great with kids engaging and teachers being able to rebuild relationships 

with students.  He shared that all schools have had the benefit of being able to piggy back 

off of each other and will help as they prepare to pivot to the hybrid model.  They have 

had some in-person instruction and that will increase as smoke improves and they are 

allowed.  Mr. Fox shared that they will continue to educate teachers as they learn how to 

educate students during this unique time. 

 

Mr. Utecht asked principals what staff think about getting students back in the buildings.  

Mr. Fox shared that they are willing, but it will be a shock as they have just started 

distance learning and are figuring that out.  Bringing high need and special education 

students in now will help transition to the bigger in person pivot.  Mr. Walker concurred 

with Mr. Fox.   

 

George Farrah 

Mr. Farrah shared that enrollment is currently about 25.  He shared that Mrs. Lopez is 

working really hard with special education students and they are attending regularly.  Mr. 

Farrah also shared that it is difficult for some of his students to engage from home and 

they are looking forward to returning to in person instruction.  Mrs. Dipasquale is 

working on North Franklin Virtual Academy grades 6-12 and they currently have about 

50 students enrolled in that program and it is going well.   

 

Mr. Jacobs commended his team of administrators for being great educational leaders as 

they have been tasked with things that have never been done before and are doing things 

they didn’t sign up for.  He said they are doing an excellent job as they have worked in 

this environment of constant change and learning. 
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B. Business Manager Reports 

Mrs. Sital reviewed the enrollment report for September 2020.  She shared that she found 

out from OSPI today that for this month students can be counted if they attend one time 

during the month, so that will improve enrollment.   

 

C. Board of Director Reports   

Mrs. Booker reported that the Columbia Basin Junior Livestock Show was done virtually 

this year with just over 200 exhibitors and just under 200 animals were sold.   

 

Mr. Utecht shared that distance learning is definitely going better than in the spring, and 

he realizes there are still questions and concerns in the community, but it is going well. 

 

Ms. Chamberlain shared that her classes have gone smoothly and it’s going really well.   

 

Mr. Fox shared that he has received a few concerns from parents including a 2nd grade 

student being on zoom for 1 ½ hours, which is a long time for that young of a student to 

stay focused.  Also, the internet goes in and out and it buffers during sessions so parents 

are using phones for hotspots and using all of their data.  The internet is a big factor for 

families that have more than 1 or 2 kids.   

 

D. Superintendent Report 

Mr. Jacobs reported that there is a lot to continue to develop and grow and get better 

during this.  There are a lot of moving pieces and obstacles to overcome.  He shared that 

we have put $100,000 into the internet infrastructure to improve fir distance learning, and 

that’s on top of what the community businesses have done to help as well.  There have 

been several hot spots put in place around the district for students to access and he is 

continuing to work on improving internet access throughout the district.  Mr. Jacobs 

shared that one of the reasons the schedule of 2 hour increments of instruction was put in 

place is so that multiple students in the same home would have less conflict.  He also 

spoke about the schedule of online instruction that is expected starting from the younger 

grades with approximately 30-45 minutes per day up to 2 hours per day for the oldest 

kids in the high school.  The asynchronous instruction should be about double what the 

online instruction is per day.  Administrators will continue to monitor and adjust as 

needed. 

 

Mr. Jacobs also shared that the state attendance requirements have been relaxed as we 

work on getting students online and being able to connect with them, along with medical 

needs/concerns due to COVID.  Mr. Jacobs shared that we are working on ramping up in-

person instruction as much as we can as the health department permits.   With latest 

information received today, Benton County and North Franklin School District can return 

to hybrid in-person instruction as soon as October 1st.  This means that all elementary 

students would be in school every day all day and secondary students would be in school 

2 days per week.  This will alleviate many issues, especially with internet issues.  

Principals will continue to ramp up in person instruction over the next few weeks.  This 

will allow staff to prepare and practice before everyone returns the beginning of October.   

 

Mr. Jacobs shared that as we prepare for safety and health, we are hiring a few health 

assistants and custodians.  We are also still working on getting personal protective 

equipment - we have received some items, but not all items that were ordered.  Mr. 

Jacobs also reported that one of the requirements for attending in person instruction is 

that vaccinations must be up to date.  Between now and reopening schools, staff and 
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administration will be working hard to be as prepared as we can.  There have been some 

requirements lifted for recreational activities/gyms so principals and Mr. Pyeatt are 

working on getting the weight room and gyms open, while still following the 

safety/health requirements.  The WIAA has not released additional information, but 

conversations have taken place with Mr. Forsyth, the co-curricular association president, 

to start discussions about coaching and starting programs as allowed.   

  

5. GENERAL DISCUSSION ITEMS 

A. 2020-21 Highly Capable Program Plan 

Mr. Jacobs provided an overview of the 2020-21 Highly Capable Program Plan.  

Discussion ensued. 

 

Mrs. Walker moved, Mrs. Booker seconded, to approve the 2020-21 Highly Capable 

Program Plan as presented.  Motion passed. 

 

B. CHS Student Early Graduation Request 

Jaxon Tuttle presented a request to the board to allow him to graduate early.  The reason 

for his request is that he recently signed up to join the US Marines and currently his ship 

date is scheduled for July 2021, but if he can move his graduation date up, his ship date 

could be moved up to January 2021.  Jaxon requested that his graduation date be moved 

to the middle of October as he has accelerated his current classes that are required at 

PJHS.  He has already spoken to Mr. Walker and understands there are some 

requirements that need to be waived from the board, including accelerating courses, 

moving up his senior project and conferring his diploma at an earlier date. He has 

currently completed 22.75 credits and is taking two classes at PJHS which will provide 

him with the required 24 credits to graduate from PJHS.  Jaxon shared that his senior 

project was to strip down a pick-up and refinish it.  Mr. Walker shared that given the 

current circumstances and unprecedented times, it needs to be considered case by case 

and in this situation he has no concern with it.  Discussion ensued.  Mrs. Hailey requested 

that he present his LEAP presentation to the board.  Jaxon’s request to graduate early will 

be presented for approval at the board meeting on September 28, 2020. 

 

C. 2020-21 School Year Reopening Update 

Mr. Jacobs had no additional items to discuss regarding 2020-21 School Year Reopening 

Update. 

 

D. Calendar of Events 

 

6. CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION 

 

ACH Accounts Payable ...........................through ...............................................................$ 

Accounts Payable .....................................126297 through 126298 .....................$11,933.41 

Wire Transfer ...........................................202000002 through 202000002 ..............$413.52 

 

Mr. Fox moved, Mrs. Hailey seconded, to approve the minutes of the August 24, 2020 

Regular Meeting and Accounts Payable as presented.  Motion passed. 

 

7. PERSONNEL – ACTION 

 

A. Recommendations to Hire 

1. Kimberly Martinez, Para Educator, ME 

2. Patricia Munoz, Special Education Teacher, District 
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3. Pablo Silva, Custodian, District/Transportation 

4. Jared Foster, Psychologist, District 

 

B. Change of Assignments/Transfers 

1. Larry Kaiser, transfer from History/Math/PE Teacher, OJH to 6th Grade Teacher, CE 

 

C. Resignations 

1. Larry Learnard, 6th Grade Teacher, CE 

2. Marian Gray, Bus Driver, Transportation 

3. Jill Mathews, Bus Driver, Transportation 

4. Roy Gilliam, Bus Driver, Transportation 

5. Jessica Forsyth, Speech Language Pathologist Assistant, District 

6. Lorinda Uttecht, Para Educator, CE 

7. Vincent Meraz, Para Educator, CE 

 

D. Supplemental Contracts 

1. George Farrah, 11 Additional Days - Principal, PJHS 

2. Lori Lucero, 10 Additional Days - Psychologist, District 

3. Jared Foster, 10 Additional Days - Psychologist Intern, District 

4. Bryant Andersen, 10 Additional Days - Psychologist Intern, District 

5. Wendy Minor, 10 Additional Days - Speech Language Pathologist, District 

6. Terry Shultz, 10 Additional Days - Physical Therapist, District 

7. Jessica Infante-Castro, 5 Additional Days - Counselor, CHS 

8. Marcie Koch, 5 Additional Days - Counselor, CHS 

9. Dianna James, 5 Additional Days - Student Advocate, OJH 

10. Carter Chase, 5 Additional Days - CTE, CHS 

11. Patty Jones, 5 Additional Days - CTE, CHS 

12. Charlie Dansie, 40 Additional Days - CTE, CHS 

13. Heidi Shattuck, 40 Additional Days - CTE, CHS 

14. Nancy Ireland, 10 Additional Days - CTE, CHS 

15. Jessica Infante-Castro, National Honor Society Advisor, CHS 

16. Erin Glossen, ASB Advisor, OJH 

17. Tammy Baxter, ASB Advisor, OJH 

18. Patty Brandt, ASB Advisor, CHS 

 

Mrs. Booker moved, Mrs. Walker seconded, to approve Personnel Action Items as presented.  

Motion passed. 

 

8. ADJOURN 

 The meeting adjourned at 8:44 pm. 

 

 

 ______________________________  _____________________________ 

 Terry Utecht, Chair      Jim Jacobs, Superintendent 
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PERSONNEL ACTION ITEMS 
September 28, 2020 

 

A. Recommendations to Hire 

1. Camren Chase, Para Educator, CE 

2. Kaylee Gardner, Para Educator, CE 

3. Garrick Brandt, Para Educator, OJH 

4. Britney Guzman, Para Educator, BCE 

5. Stephanie Riddle, Para Educator-Health Assistant, ME 

6. Kim Heider, Para Educator-Health Assistant, CE 

 

B. Change of Assignments/Transfers 

1. Tyra Gilbert, change of assignment from Special Education Para Educator, BCE to Para 

Educator-Health Assistant, BCE 

 

C. Supplemental Contracts 

1. Nichole Harris, Internet Stipend, District 

2. Nick Stephens, Senior Class Project Advisor, CHS 

3. Dianna James, Site Team, OJH 

4. Kim Tanner, Site Team, OJH 

5. Ann Ledezma, Site Team, OJH 

6. Erin Glossen, Site Team, OJH 

7. Will Syrie, Site Team, OJH 

8. Amy Gray, Site Team, BCE 

9. TJ Zabriskie, Site Team, BCE 

10. Kelsey Conklin, Site Team, BCE 

11. Anne Rudeen, Site Team, BCE 

12. Jennifer Dorman, Site Team, BCE 

13. Lorena Fuentes, Site Team, BCE 

14. Jaime Monty, Site Team, BCE 

15. Chris Jackson, Site Team, ME 

16. Debbie Rill, Site Team, ME 

17. Jennifer Reed, Site Team, ME 

18. Christy Warburton, Site Team, CE 

19. Shannon Yerbich, Site Team, CE 

20. Maria Garcia, Site Team, CE 

21. Christy Vanness, Site Team, CE 

22. Kyra Wonders, Site Team, CE 

23. Kathy Barnett, Site Team, CE 

24. Cindi Garland, Site Team, CE 

25. Jason Chase, Site Team, CE 

26. Angela Barker, Mentor Teacher, CHS 

27. Mike Pine, Mentee Teacher, CHS 

28. Cyndee Brogan, Mentor Teacher, CHS 

29. Anne Rudeen, Mentor Teacher, BCE 

30. Shelby White, Mentee Teacher, BCE 

31. Kristen Moe, Mentor Teacher, BCE 

 

D. Resignations 

1. Brandon Rill, Maintenance/Grounds Assistant, District 
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